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Editorial

Happy New Year to one and all. Fingers crossed that we might get a few more good FF flying
days in 2025.
The storm force winds of early December blew down a few trees here and there but Nick
Peppiatt informed me that the day before the storm broke he was flying small models in flat
calm in his local park.
I received this note from Jim Paton: (I’ve just read Barrie Russell’s & John Taylor’s articles
with their cure for Dutch rolling. When I complained about my RC Tomboy doing this I was told
it was just trying to shake off the radio assist.)

Right, what have we managed to put together for this year’s first epistle to the afflicted :

 We kick off with the 2024 Annual General Meeting notification.
 Our chairperson reports on the remembrance meeting for the recently departed Peter

Hall. He will be sorely missed by many.
 Gavin Manion outlines his thoughts on the Southern Coupe League, which he has agreed

to take over now Peter has gone.
 A detailed report on the Crookham Gala is provided by Chris Redrup. Included are the

competition results.
 Pylonius, from January 1956, tells of frustrated R/C aeromodellers turning in

desperation to model boating. He also tells of a farmer’s son who became secretary of
a local model club.

 Martin Pike queries the name of a model he inherited from John Wingate’s collection.
 Roy Tiller weighs in early this issue with more observations on early books in his

modelling archives.
 News Review from 1950 records the SMAE’s dismay at the low attendance at the

decentralised meetings it promotes. It would seem contest modellers prefer the larger
gala events. There is comment on international records and news of Finland hosting the
Wakefield competition.

 As a page filler I have dipped into my picture archives and picked out a few from Middle
Wallop in 2015.

 Heard at the Hangar Doors praises North American Aviation for whirlwind response to
request for info. High tension cables are once again brought to our attention. The SMAE
are to propose abandoning the ROG requirement at the FAI Commission meeting.

 Roger Newman sends a lengthy report from Wales on various interesting subjects
together with a plan or two.

 Wikipedia provided me with details of the Wright Flyer. The first man carrying powered
aircraft to fly on December 17, 1903. Invented and flown by brothers Orville and Wilbur
Wright,

 Nick Peppiatt submits one of his detailed reports, this time The Trinity Indoor Flying
meeting. It is significant that Nick does not appear anywhere in the article, did he
forget to take his models?

 Engine Analysis is a new one on me, the Marown 1.5cc Snipe R/C from Jan. 1966.
 Secretary Ray Elliott sends his Notes for January 2025.
 We wrap up with Roger’s three plans for the month.

Editor
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2024 Annual General Meeting of SAM1066

SAM1066 AGM 2024
To be held Thursday 23 January 2025 at 7.00pm via Zoom. Would those wishing to “attend”
please email the Secretary at secretary@sam1066.org at least five days prior to the meeting
so that we can send you the log in details for the meeting along with copies of the Officers’
reports. Any apologies for absence can also be sent to the Chairman.
Agenda for 2024 Annual General Meeting of SAM1066:
1. Welcome to members old and new for the season 2025
2. Apologies for absences
3. Chairman’s report
4. Secretary’s report
5. Membership secretary’s report
6. Treasurer’s report and accounts
7. Report on the David Baker Heritage Library
8. Election of Officers: Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Membership Secretary,

Committee Members
9. Annual subscriptions for 2025
10. Any other business
Members views on the future of SAM1066/what to do with the increase of funds.
Any nominations for Committee positions and details of any other business to be discussed should be received by the
Chairman at least 14 days prior to the meeting.
Tony can be contacted on tonyshepherd50@hotmail.com
SAM1066 Chairman’s Report for AGM 2024
So let’s start off with a review of the year’s flying weather – but perhaps I’ll gloss over that bit.  Suffice it to say that I
desperately hope that 2025 offers something better.
Back in the February edition of the New Clarion I asked what the membership want from SAM 1066 in the form of a series
of ten questions.  I don’t know what I expected to see in the way of replies but I was definitely hoping to see a lot more
than the half dozen that I received given a membership of over 300.  Therefore I can only assume that you are happy that
we continue to provide you with our monthly editions of the New Clarion, a few comps, the new format website and access
the enormous amount of information in the David Baker Heritage Library so that’s what we will carry on doing for the time
being.  However if at any time you feel that something different is required then please let me know.
As mentioned above the good old British weather hasn’t been on our side and the only comp event we ran was one to the
Cagnarata format at Odiham when Peter Carter was finally able to hold that meeting.  Even then it was quite windy but at
least we managed to get 5 entrants.  We are hopeful that Peter will try and run Odiham again in 2025 and we are intending
to run a few comp classes including another to the combined format with a handicapping system being applied to level
things up.  Look at the back of the August New Clarion for details of how it works.  There will probably be at least two other
days, most likely up on Salisbury Plain and now that the Free Flight Tech Committee are intending to go over to combined
classes in a big way (albeit without handicapping) then we might just hold a small number of the single class comps for
the most popular classes as there might not be many of these left.  It’s all being discussed at the moment with at least one
other club also being involved.  More anon.
So now it’s time to thank those that do the work!
As always, John Andrews puts together the New Clarion every month so thanks John for continuing to undertake this huge
task.  And thanks also to all the regular and occasional contributors for their vital contributions.
Martin Pike has spent a lot of time reformatting the website and keeping the membership list in order so thank you for that
Martin.  And he’s also started to organise flying meetings!
Nick Peppiatt has again kept control of our finances and we are still in a healthy state on that front as detailed in his annual
report.  Thank you to Nick for this work and also to Dave Cox for the auditing.
Roy Tiller, ably assisted by Barbara, is still busily maintaining the library of magazines and plans and as ever we thank
you for all your work.  This really is a wonderful facility which can access information from so many aeromodelling
publications and drawings and Roy is always happy to help.  If you want to read an article, perhaps on Banshees by Ron
Warring, then ask Roy (he found that one for me!).
So let’s hope that 2025 brings us all some great flying. Tony Shepherd Chairperson

SAM1066 Secretary’s Report for 2024 AGM
Having the unenviable task of following in the footsteps of Roger I would just like to give my belated thanks for his sterling
efforts over the years and for his help and encouragement since I took over as secretary. I particularly admired his ability
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to come up with interesting topics for his monthly reports for The Clarion. Thankfully he is still on board with his notes from
North Wales. I confess that sometimes I must think long and hard to come up with a suitable topic.
This has been another year where contest participation has been at a much-reduced level, even when the weather has
been well-nigh perfect such as for the Coupe Europa/SAM1066 day in October. I guess we all know the reasons, with an
ageing demographic being the most prominent. With the move to more combined classes for BMFA contests in 2025 we
might see increased competition but with fewer classes.
The other competition that we were due to hold alongside Croydon Wakefield Day at Easter had to be cancelled due to
the army requiring Area 8 for exercises. We did manage to run a Cagnarata contest at Odiham in August on behalf of the
BMFA Southern Area but unfortunately this was blessed(!) with less than perfect weather resulting in a low entry.
Looking ahead to next year we are planning to run two comps on Salisbury Plain  in conjunction with the Croydon club.
The first of these will be in June and the second in October. Ray Elliott Secretary

SAM1066 Treasurer’s Report for AGM 2024:
It has been a quiet year, but the accounts remain healthy. As you can see, £1250 has been put in an easy access savings
account which does at least get a modest rate of interest. The expenditure was on keeping the SAM1066 website going
and competition prizes.
Since compiling the accounts, I have learnt that Lloyds Bank, which SAM 1066 has used since 2008, will be changing the
account to a Community Account and will be charging a monthly maintenance fee of £4.25 for the privilege. I am currently
looking at accounts with other banks.
However, with the current healthy state of the accounts, membership of the society can remain free, as can competition
entry.
Many thanks to Dave Cox for again reviewing the accounts as presented. Nick Peppiatt Treasurer

SAM1066 Membership Secretary’s report for 2024 AGM
The membership list currently stands at 352 - about the same as last year.
I have implemented the agreement reached with you all; that if a regular NC email is bounced due to the mailbox being
full, I just remove that address from the list. This is in preference to ringing the member up - the reason may well be that
the member has died. Re-joining is not difficult if there is another reason.
The website has been extensively re-vamped, although there remain a few pages in the old style - the contacts page,
membership application and D Baker library page. I had to call in a friend with expert knowledge recently as all the menus
stopped working after an update. All working again thanks to David.
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I hope you like the website - it certainly looks more modern and it now has a security certificate (a relatively new
requirement) , so it seems more legitimate.
The 'Getting Started' is intended to guide people into our hobby 'ab initio'. If you have any suggestions, do please pass
them on to me.
Some new photos would help - currently they are almost all mine.
I am using the website to promote my May Welsh event 10-12 May 2025. This is an attempt to instigate a new annual
event, particularly for scale models. I fear that events are becoming ever more scarce, what with the loss of MoD sites and
members aging. I'm still keen to welcome you to North Wales next year. The aim is to combine indoor, outdoor and social
events - including a VE fly-in at Caernarfon Airport. Martin Pike. Membership Secretary
SAM1066 DBHL (Magazines) Report for AGM 2024:
The magazine Le Module Reedit d’Avion from issue No 1 to No 50, referred to in last year’s report, have all been scanned
and the 41 inserted plans have been scanned by my local plan copy shop. Details of these are now on my Excel files of
“Magazines Held” and “Plans in Magazines”. I will forward, during January, end of year copies of these files to our
webmaster to replace those currently on the website. This is the first instance where we have a significant run of magazines
complete with their inserted full size plans all in digital form meaning that magazine articles and plans are available to
members by email.
This year fund raising has been limited to the sale of a few items at the one Bournemouth M. A. S. meeting held which
raised £5.00 bringing the total library funds held to £10.21. The cost of the M.R.A. plan scanning was £73.80 leaving the
Library Fund with a shortfall of £63.59 to be covered by funds from SAM 1066, leaving the Library Fund at nil. In light of
the minimal activity with a financial implication I propose to close the rolling record of Library funds at the end of 2024.
Requests for copies of pages from magazines has continued, now all being replied to by email with no printing or postage
costs involved. This year I estimate that approaching 100 pages have been sent out, about half of them to just one recipient
that being our Esteemed Editor. Roy Tiller DBHL Archivist

Peter Hall’s Celebration of Life - Tony Shepherd

We went to Peter Hall's ‘Celebration of Life’ last Friday afternoon 22nd November 2024. Ray
and Chris Redrup were also there and they'd hung a few of his models from the roof timbers.
I have attached a couple of photos of the display - Scram, F1g, P30 and probably open rubber
or perhaps F1b. There's also a nice one of him fooling about. It was a lovely event.

Tony Shepherd
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The Coupe League - Gavin Manion

The Southern Coupe League

Many will be aware of the recent sad passing of Peter Hall who, together with Roy Vaughn, was
for many years promoter, commentator and indeed a competitor in the Southern Coupe* League
(SCL). *Throughout “Coupe” in the context of SCL means F1G.

The league was formed maybe twenty years ago to promote Coupe flying in the south of England
to counter the then perceived dominance of northern clubs and flyers in this class.
Over the intervening 20 years Coupe has not escaped the general diminishment of flyers and
entry numbers which have affected all classes so the SCL has, under the influence of Peter
and Roy, striven to have a wider appeal for coupe flyers across the whole of the country, for
example the last several years scores from F1G at the 2nd Area have counted wherever the
competitor flew.
I understand that just a few years ago they considered dropping the “Southern” bit of the
league’s name but the words “national” and “league” together in a title offended their liberal
sensitivities.
The last phone conversation I had with Peter was him offering me “the chance of a lifetime”
as he put it. Peter said that he and Roy wanted the league to evolve to increase participation
and continue to be “The League” for Coupe flying across the whole country… and by the way
would I like to do it? I agreed that I would after the completion of the 2024 league at the
Croydon Coupe Europa event in October on Salisbury Plain.

These are my thoughts and ideas to date set out to encourage comment:
Most centre around the desire to increase participation against a background of declining
numbers generally in competitive free flight.
The events need to appeal to as many as possible so need to vary in style to appeal to “hard-
core” and more relaxed fliers.  So a mix of 3 and 5 flights events including when appropriate
F1G in combination with other sub classes i.e. Vintage and Pre1970 so long as each individual’s
achievement is recognised.
Resist the tendency for the SCL to become “the Salisbury Plain League”. The Plain can be hard
to fly on in poor conditions and is perceived (wrongly I feel) as inaccessible in an ordinary car.
Encourage as wide a geographic location as possible (not easy with the flying sites we have
available).  Combining some coupe classes as above should help this.
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Maintain the current automatic entry principle of the league, If you fly in a qualifying event
then you’re included in the league results. Similarly continue with the current scoring system
for the very good reason that Roy understands it and has a spreadsheet that calculates it.  It
needs to be explained afresh to fliers and reviewed after a season to consider whether it still
encourages participation.

Where are we now?
There are already some positives. I’m really pleased that Oxford MFC have agreed that their
summer duration event will include a coupe event open to any BMFA fliers. Understandably and
very importantly fliers will need to follow Oxford MFC’s local rules to preserve the use of the
lovely Portmeadow site. Details will follow as they become available.
The Birmingham Classic next year will open up the pre1970 Coupe event to all Coupes whilst
maintaining the present awards for the pre1970 variety. Flying any Coupe will of course result
in points scored in the SCL. The date for the Classic will be advertised soon in the modelling
press.
The first round of the SCL 2025 will be the 10th Grande Coupe de Birmingham, this “hard-core
5 rounder” will again be accompanied by 3 flights of pre1970 coupe.  Only entrance to the 5
round event will attract SCL points as there is no appropriate way to combine without losing
the event’s character. The details and dates for the Birmingham Coupe are on a separate notice
in this publication.
Beyond this it’s difficult to give details of the SCL event list as at the time of writing there is
no FFTC Contest Calendar and no clarity as to how individual class results will be collated.
However, I would hope that we should have at least Oxford and Birmingham as above, then the
privateer events by Crookham, Croydon and Birmingham (Classic) and the BMFA Nats. Then
presumably there will be the four Area Galas albeit with “Combined Mini”. Finally, the organiser
of this year’s Buckminster Gala, completely under most people’s radar, though not Mark Benns’,
dropped the word “Vintage” from the previous combined Vintage Coupe+P30 class. It’s likely
next year’s Gala could provide an SCL event at the “relaxed” end of the spectrum.
I make that a potential total of 11 events in 4 different locations not including the Area events.
It’s a start.
If you’ve any comment or suggestion (even the offer to run a coupe event somewhere) then
please get in touch. There’s still a little time to sort out the details and maybe the present
uncertainties should best be seen as an opportunity to change things to better suite where we
are these days.
Please let me know your thoughts. Gavin Manion gavin.manion84@gmail.com

Gavin Manion

Crookham Gala - Chris Redrup

Crookham Gala 28th September 2024



8

This year’s Gala was to have been held in June, when it was hoped that the weather would be
pleasant but the Army decided that their use of Area 8 on Salisbury Plain took precedence, so
we had to rearrange it for the next available gap in the calendar, which was September.

Following the sensible examples of Gavin Mannion’s and Stuart Darmon’s events, we chose to
hold it on either the 28th or 29th of September, with the choice of day being announced 48
hours in advance, based on the weather forecast. This turned out to be an inspired decision as
Saturday was predicted to be dry with lightish winds from the north west, while Sunday was
to be wet and windy.

16 people turned up to fly and we set up near the south west corner of the trimming field. The
cattle were penned just to the east of our position but thankfully the wind direction for much
of the day was taking the models well clear of them. This turnout was a little disappointing
given the good weather but it may have been influenced by some of the negative comments
about Area 8.

Contrary to what some have said, access is really not a problem, even in a small car and the
organisers of this event always clearly mark the safe route to follow across the site. As it is
the only viable site for free flight in the south, I am always surprised that more people do not
make use of it whenever the weather is kind to us.
By the time of the fly off the wind had dropped to zero so we were able to watch the models
circulating overhead and landing a few yards away.

Combined Power had the largest entry with six people, four of whom maxed out. The winner
was Neil Allen flying his F1C, while Pete Watson was second with his Dixielander, beating Chris
Redrup’s and therefore winning the George Fuller Trophy. Alan Jack had motor problems and
ran out of time.

Both Combined Glider and Modern and Vintage Coupe had five entries each. Alan Brocklehurst
was the only one to max out in Coupe, while Simon Dixon flew his Fruit 2 to second place, thus
collecting the best Vintage Coupe prize.
There was no fly off in Combined Glider but Gary Madelin was victorious, maxing out with his
F1H, while Simon Dixon picked up another prize for second with a Lucifer and a bottle of fizz
for being Gala champion.

Unbelievably Mini Vintage only had one entry and E36 only two. In the past these have been
the most popular classes – what has changed?

Ray Elliott set the standard by maxing out in E36.

E20 was introduced as a new event at this year’s Gala. Paul Masterman and Chris Redrup battled
it out with Chris just coming out on top. I am very impressed with the performance of these
models and would like to fly them more. Unfortunately, that means travelling to Buckminster
or Peterborough, where there is a real following for them.
Everyone agreed that it had been a great day and they had thoroughly enjoyed themselves so
we will be doing it all again next year. We always have prizes and trophies at the Crookham Gala
so there is something to fly for, the contest finishes early at 5pm and it is always a relaxed
event, so look out for an announcement for next year’s date and come and join us.
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RESULTS
Combined Power Combined Glider Modern and Vintage Coupe
1st - Neil Allen 1st - Gary Madelin 1st - Alan Brocklehurst
2nd - Pete Watson 2nd - Simon Dixon 2nd - Simon Dixon
3rd - Chris Redrup 3rd - Dave Cox 3rd - Ben Hobbs
George Fuller Trophy – Pete Watson Best Vintage - Simon Dixon
E36 E20 Mini Vintage
1st - Ray Elliott 1st - Chris Redrup 1st - Jim Paton
2nd - Paul Masterman 2nd - Paul Masterman

Chris Redrup

To All UK Free Flight Competitors – Have Your Say.

Since the 2025 Free Flight Programme and Calendar V2.0 was published by the FFTC on
19/12/2024, many of the UK competition fliers have contacted them requesting clarification
on numerous points, pointing out the obvious inequalities in model performance in the Contest
Groups and objecting to the changes to the Plugge competition and the reallocation of trophies.
Many of us consider that so many major changes to the format of our competitions should not
have been introduced without any prior attempt to consult the competitors.
As far as we are aware, none of the questions or objections have been answered, so we have
sent a letter to the FFTC, requesting that they recognise their programme will do more harm
than good, and have appealed to them to revert to the traditional competition format for 2025
and initiate a process of inviting proposals for a better solution for the future. It will be too
late to do that at the end of the year if people have already left the sport in protest.
The FFTC have rejected options which have been presented to them: to either hold back on
such major changes, or to trial their proposals at the Galas only.
Of the 29 people we have been able to contact in the short time available, 26 have endorsed
the letter, many of whom were at the Buckminster conference in September, and I have no
doubt that if we had more time and other contact details, we would have even more signatories.
A copy of that letter can be obtained by emailing: chrisredrup@yahoo.com.

Unlike the FFTC, I am convinced that the majority of fliers are against the introduction of so
many controversial changes without further debate of both theirs and other peoples’ ideas, so
I am giving all of you the opportunity to HAVE YOUR SAY.
If you do wish your voice to be heard, email me chrisredrup@yahoo.com your choice of the
following two options.

1. Proceed in 2025 with the Free Flight Programme and Calendar V2.0 as published by
the FFTC.

2. Revert to the traditional format of competitions for 2025 and consider all proposals
for change during the year.

Please vote for one of the above ONLY and send me your vote no later than the 10th January
2025.
I will publish the result and send it to the FFTC for their consideration.

Chris Redrup Chairman, Crookham Contest Modellers
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Model ID? - Martin Pike

This is one of a number of models I inherited from John Wingate.
I guess it is a 1940’s (US?) Wakefield. Any further suggestions? The wings seem not to match.
If I could identify it, I could build another wing.
The ruler is 36"...plus 3" to make a metre.

Martin Pike

DBHLibrary (Magazines) - Roy Tiller

Report No.167 Our earliest books.
A final look at “The Theory and Practice of Model Aeroplaning”  1911 and “Flying and some of
its Mysteries” 1912 both by V. E. Johnson. The 1911 book mentions John Stringfellow and his
steam powered flying machine. The 1912 book has a sketch of Professor Langley’s steam model.

What connection could there be between these two men. One from Chard, Somerset, U.K. and
the other located across the pond in U.S.A.?
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On a visit to Chard, a few years ago, I found a
small museum, run by volunteers, and learned
something of John Stringfellow and his
exploits. The Chard History Group published a
booklet on his life and experiments. See some
extracts below.

“John Stringfellow: The Flying Man of Chard.
John Stringfellow (1799-1883) was a son of
Sheffield cutler William Stringfellow (1772-
1842). William was interested in the newly
emerging sciences and had a small laboratory
and workshop near his house, which was the
first in the area to be lit by gas. He mended and
made guns, clocks, locks, mechanical models, gas
apparatus and philosophical instruments. John
Stringfellow was born on 6th December 1799
near Townwell Yard, Attercliffe, Sheffield. He
was apprenticed to a bobbin-net lace
manufacturer in Nottingham in 1815 and, four
years later, was sent to Chard to install machines in Mill Lane. Shortly afterwards, he set up
as a bobbin and carriage manufacturer. The lace machines used many hundreds of accurately
made brass bobbins for which Stringfellow developed considerable repute as a manufacturer.
In 1839, he helped to form the Chard Institute, a scientific organisation which had weekly
lectures and, for a small town in a rural area, a distinguished membership.

Stringfellow presented a series of demonstration lectures on electricity. He filed patents on
medical batteries, a scarificater for controlled bloodletting and a mobile shield for riflemen.
He was greatly interested in ornithology and skilled in taxidermy. He later pioneered
photography in the area and his collection is now looked after by Somerset County Museum. All
this aside, Stringfellow's main contribution was to aeronautics - which earned him the title
'The Flying Man' - an account of which is given below.

“Aeronautical Experiments in Chard and London
Local diarist and antiquarian Arthur Hull records in 1832 that Stringfellow stuffed a bittern
for him (could this have sparked Stringfellow's interest in flight?). In the same year
Stringfellow flew his silk balloon at the Reform Bill celebrations and this landed at Windwhistle
Hill, 3 miles east of Chard. Presumably, this was an unmanned, hydrogen gas, oiled silk balloon.
According to a contemporary, Henson and Stringfellow were busy planning a large aeroplane by
1840, and local memories recall that the extraordinary character, John Bondfield shot birds
for them to study wing outlines. This was crucial because the Cayley wings were square and,
for efficient powered flight, they knew that a high-aspect ratio was required but failed to
incorporate a curve under the trailing edge. The strengthening problems that this presented
were overcome by using bamboo and hollow wood spars, with a double kingpost and oval section
wire bracing. Flight control was by means of a moveable pre-set tail and rudder to provide a
system similar to that used by birds. The weight of the suspended engine and the shape of its
gondola were probably considered adequate to provide lateral stability without the use of wing
flaps. Cayley never liked using screw propellers for propulsion but they planned to use a pair of
10-foot diameter pushers. It was rightly considered that an engine developing 24 to 30 HP was
required. Another unique feature was an undercarriage.
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Henson left Chard in 1840 to join his father's business in London but experiments and
construction of improved steam engines continued in both places. Stringfellow was determined
to make his steam engines lighter to overcome the disadvantage of their own weight - and
produced unusual boilers with cones heated by a spirit burner. He also worked on a steam engine
for a road vehicle.
The key to progress still seemed to lay mainly with the engine and Henson continued to scour
London for lighter and more efficient versions, with improved power-to-weight ratios. A series
of model aeroplanes was made and launched down a slipway to provide initial momentum.

“Stringfellow's Experiments
This was the end as far as Henson was concerned because by then he was in financial difficulty.
He married in 1848 and left England to join his father in the USA. Pressing on alone,
Stringfellow worked on a smaller 10-foot, 9-lb. model fitted with his new lighter, more powerful
steam engine and two four-blade propellers.
One way he refined wing shapes was to hold his various wing designs from the windows of
express trains - as a sort of mobile wind tunnel - much to the amazement of locals, who by then
had dubbed him 'The Flying Man'. Stringfellow's new model had pointed wings that were
curved, lighter and more streamlined. To save weight, his new model had no undercarriage and
was launched from the end of a sloping wire. It also had no fin and the tail was set at a lower
angle.
To avoid the effects of weather,
Stringfellow hired a large, empty room in
a disused lace mill. After a few abortive
trials, he managed to fly the aircraft,
which climbed steadily after
detachment. Demonstrated in front of
his friends from the Chard Institute and
invited guests from London, this was the
world's first sustained, powered flight.
Marriott brought a London pleasure ground owner to see a demonstration. It was agreed to
mount a demonstration flight in a marquee in Cremorna Gardens, London. This took place in
front of a number of scientific gentlemen in August 1848, the aircraft flying 40 yards or some
three times the distance flown earlier that year.”
Other business activities then came to the fore in Stringfellow’s life for some time.
“The formation of the
Aeronautical Society in 1866
caused a renewal of interest
in flying. An exhibition at the
Crystal Palace was to be
mounted and prizes offered
for the best models. By 1868,
Stringfellow was becoming
rather frail and rheumatic
but, at Cayley's suggestion, he
produced a superb steam-
powered triplane that,
although tethered for safety,
flew successfully at the
exhibition.
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The Council was particularly impressed with the engine, awarding Stringfellow a prize of £150.
Despite weighing only 13lb. the engine developed 1HP, and was the lightest and most powerful
steam engine ever built.

Stringfellow invested the prize in a long workshop for testing his models.
Reflecting its importance in the story of flight, replicas of Stringfellow's triplane can be seen
in the Science Museum in London and the Smithsonian Institution in Washington.
“John Stringfellow died on 13th December 1883. He is buried below a special commemorative
monument in Chard Cemetery. A photograph exists which shows the famous aviator Salmet
above this in his monoplane.”
So what is the link between Stringfellow and Langley? Below is the answer that was found on
the web.
Like the Wright brothers, who followed, John Stringfellow and his associate William Henson
are an important link to early aeronautical researchers. At an exposition in 1868 in London's
Crystal Palace, where it powered a triplane model along a cable, the Aeronautical Society of
Great Britain awarded a prize of £100 to Stringfellow's engine as the lightest in proportion to
its power, producing 0.75 kW (one horsepower) for the weight of 5.9 kg (13 pounds).

In 1889, Smithsonian Secretary
Samuel P, Langley purchased the
engine, along with a "car" designed
to carry an engine and a pair of
propellers, for £25. Langley held
onto the engine briefly, sending it to
L.D. Copeland of Smithville, N.J.,
for experimental work. Upon return
of the engine to Langley, he turned
it over to the museum section of the
Smithsonian for public display, also
in 1889.

Roy Tiller,   tel 01202 511309,
Email roy.tiller@ntlworld.com

Roy Tiller

Stringfellow’s Grave & Memorial (with
pioneer aeronaut Salmet flying overhead
in 1912 commemoration)



15

News Review - Model Aircraft January 1950

Model Aircraft January 1950
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Wallop Pictorial - John Andrews

A few pictures from my archives of meetings at Middle Wallop in 2015

Barbara Tiller looks for lift whilst hubby Roy stands by with the watch

And away she goes



17

I nail the ‘39 Korda together

Do the necessary

Remove from Jig Return to base, mission accomplished
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The Jackson’s fight the wind break

Peter piles on the turns for the fly-off

Away she goes, Jim Paton on the clock
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Roy Tiller winds his diminutive biplane (could be a Wright Flyer)

Loads it onto his missile launcher

Hey Presto, ready to fire
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Colin Shepherd readies his Dixielander, then the D/T pops on launch

He still picked up a bottle of wine to share with wifey Pat

John Andrews
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Heard at the Hangar Doors - Aeromodeller January 1955
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Aeromodeller January 1955
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Notes from North Wales - Roger Newman

Occasional Notes from North Wales Dec 2024

Whilst browsing through (electronic) literature on my laptop, I unearthed a booklet sent to me
by Gianni in Rome that was published to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Fiat Model Aero
Club. Fiat are naturally associated with cars, however they also have a long history associated
with aviation dating back to 1908 with aeronautical products, the Company taking its first steps
in Turin with the decision to design and produce an engine, the SA 8/75, derived from racing
cars. This lead to the design & construction of
complete aircraft, during which time
aeromodelling enthusiasts within Fiat formed
their own club. The following texts & illustrations
are extracts from the above mentioned booklet,
mostly from the introduction. Translation from
original Italian is via Google Translate - exactly
as translated.

1899-1999 Fiat turns 100, 1949-1999 the Aeromodellisti Group of the Fiat Ex-Students
Association turns 50.

Two dates that speak of stories that intersect, that of the Company that was born from
passion, from the desire to create machines that travel the roads of the world making life
easier for people.
The second that comes to life from the dream of creating "flying machines" that satisfy a
desire that has always been present in the soul of man: that of flying, of having infinite spaces
to cross. Two projects that, with their obvious differences, have given life to realities that
have lasted over time, passing through the many events of this country, suffering the
consequences, adapting to circumstances and overcoming difficulties.
I like to point out how the history of our Aeromodellisti Group was born from that of Fiat,
finding in the managers of the Student School of 50 years ago the conviction that this new
activity could be a formative complement to those already existing, and in the students the
enthusiasm and passion for the knowledge and application of new technical solutions.
The passion for an activity that combines inventiveness, technique and manual ability in creating
what one has imagined, an ideal field for those who, like the Fiat Students, have been
accustomed to combining technical knowledge with precision and personal initiative.
From that first address of developing a new educational activity we moved on to a competitive
activity, which has given many satisfactions and recognitions at national and international level
to the members of the Aeromodellisti Group and to the Association of former Students that
they represent.
This publication, wanted to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Group, starts from much
further back, telling the story of model airplanes as a passion and a challenge taken up by men
from various countries, a story that will then intersect with that of our model airplane
enthusiasts. In these years, technical discoveries have followed one another, materials have
changed, ever greater knowledge has been acquired in the field of aerotechnics, only one thing
has not changed: the passion of those who, today as yesterday, are committed to creating
"flying machines" that are ever more beautiful, elegant and fast.
This book, however, does not only want to talk about the past, but to plant a seed for the
future, with the hope that it finds fertile ground to generate passion and desire to do in young
people who can reinvigorate our group and give continuity to your activity; current model
airplane enthusiasts ask for nothing better than to be able to "tell" on the flight field this



24

story that began 50 years ago, a story that speaks of dreams, passion and knowledge.
(It goes on to trace a history of the club through time with lots of interesting text &
illustrations. I've just picked out a few bits that struck a chord with me)

The Penaud Planophore Flyer

The model designed and built by Alphonse Pénaud was, for its time, extremely innovative.
It had a wingspan of 45 cm and a propeller of 21 cm in diameter.
The skein of only 5 grams, given the reduced total weight of 16 grams, was sufficient to allow
it to complete flights of just over ten seconds.

A slope flying model is launched towards the valley.

It is equipped with a magnetic directional system that will initially guide it to fly in the direction
in which it was launched.
Then an automatic system will force it into a spiral flight to prevent it from moving too far
away.
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Finally the FIAT Senior Team, Italian Champions in 1958.

Here are a couple of snippets that might be of interest. First a little about Alphonse Penaud
for those who are unaware.

Alphonse Pénaud (born 1850, Paris, France—died October 1880, Paris) was a French
aeronautical pioneer.

Pénaud was the son of an admiral but suffered from a degenerative hip condition that
prevented his following a family tradition of service in the French navy. As early as 1870 he
began to demonstrate the discoveries that would eventually establish his reputation as one of
the most influential of 19th-century flying-machine pioneers. Early in his career, he built and
flew a series of rotary wing and fixed-wing models and ornithopters powered by twisted rubber
strands. His most significant contributions related to the stability of fixed-wing aircraft. In
1871 he designed and built a rubber-powered model featuring dihedral wings for lateral
stability and a combined horizontal and vertical tail surface designed to provide a measure of
inherent stability in pitch and yaw. Pénaud flew his planophore, as the model was known, in the
Jardin des Tuileries in Paris on Aug. 18, 1871. The model completed a circular flight of
approximately 40 metres (130 feet) in 11 seconds, providing the first public demonstration of
genuine stability in a heavier-than-air machine.

In 1876 Pénaud published an extraordinarily advanced design for a streamlined amphibious
aircraft featuring braced monoplane wings, a glazed canopy, a fully enclosed engine, a wheeled
undercarriage, and something approaching a modern control system. Discouraged by his failure
to find financial support for his research and by public ridicule of his ideas, he took his own
life.

How about a simple Penaud indoor comp – longest duration flight wins? Our Editor could even
promote it as a “postal” comp with pics & results in a future NC? The model should be pretty
straightforward to build & fly. Paul del Gatto had a design & short article published in the May
1958 edition of Model Aircraft News. It is featured below.
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Following on, the next illustration is of a magnet steering glider, the forerunner of the  modern
day F1E class. We have the plan of such a  model (more modern design) in the DBHL plan library
– the Mini Magnet designed by Peter Dolby & published in the April 1985 edition of the
Aeromodeller. I wonder if it is still possible to acquire the magnet package, if so – from where?
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That's the end of a brief excursion into past Italian modelling, complete with tangents off in
different directions!
The latest BMFA end November Auction at Buckminster looks to have been another successful
event with some 480 lots being sold, mostly a wide variety of engines & quite a few kits, all at
seemingly quite high prices. Looking quickly through the results, top price paid was £540 for
the 2.5cc Ray Gibbs  Carter Special (mentioned last month) after 52 bids! Pretty good.
Another vintage lightweight for the mix. This one is the “Cat's Whisker designed by John
Buckeridge in 1946 & published in the Model Aero Digest. Again, I don't recall any being flown
at Middle Wallop? Does anyone?

The above plan says it was originally published in 1946 in the Model Aeronautical Digest & it
was re-issued as a free plan within Issue 2 of Flying Models  Designer & Constructor in Spring
1992, but without any accompanying text on construction or performance.
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However the illustration above was  taken from a scan of the 1944 edition of the Model
Aeronautical Digest, where a citation is given for winning the 1944 Model Engineer No 2 Cup.
So I guess the date of 1946 on the retrace is wrong? Anyone ever built & flown one?

A few comments on our December issue of the NC.

A jolly good read all round & another excellent piece of work by our Editor. Nice to read about
John Taylor's remarks regarding Dutch Roll on his Pridmore Ladybird. I'm sure he remembers
days gone by when we all flew regularly at Beaulieu & my Veron Cardinal suffered from similar
problems, cured by the same solution as given by John.  However I do not recall having had the
problem with either of my 36” or 44” versions of the Tomboy, both of which clocked many
hours.

Also a very interesting account by Paul Lovejoy on his two low wingers. I built & flew two Linetts
(also low wingers) designed by George Woollett, both of which flew consistently over the years
from the late '80's to the early 2000's & to the end of their useful lives. One powered by an
ED Bee Mk1 & succeeded by another with an Albon Spitfire. Both exhibited similar flight
patterns – a right turn under power & a left turn on glide. A fair bit of right thrust plus
appropriate down thrust was applied & if by chance the right thrust was removed in some
mysterious manner (like a prang) without noticing, it quickly became apparent as the model
would execute a left turn on launch & quickly spiral in. The first power circuit always showed
kamikaze tendencies with a climb into wind & a loss of height as the model circled on the
downwind circuit  as the engine heaved a quite heavy airframe skywards (my fault as nylon
covering was the order of the day to combat Beaulieu gorse), but once a bit of altitude was
gained the flight pattern was consistent, with a very stable & floaty glide which lead to many
a long walk. One in fact ended as a “can't find” after a very lengthy flight across the full
airfield, so back the next day complete with wife (who was an ace finder at that time) – job
done at the cost of a lunch out for a reward! I really liked my Linetts. Why did I build them?
Well - the design was published in the January 1954 Aeromodeller, just when I was getting
into my first power models & I liked it,  but never got round to building one. It just took a long
time. Why two? Why not, the first one was flown until a fuel soaked fuselage gave up the ghost
on landing, hence the second one. I enjoyed them but I have no suggestions for Paul, other than
I used to fly both Linnets on full bore once sorted.

Roger Newman



31

The Wright Flyer - Wikipedia

The Wright Flyer (also known as the Kitty
Hawk, Flyer I or the 1903 Flyer) made the first
sustained flight by a manned heavier-than-
air powered and controlled aircraft—an airplane—on
December 17, 1903. Invented and flown by
brothers Orville and Wilbur Wright, it marked the
beginning of the pioneer era of aviation.

The aircraft is a single-place biplane design
with anhedral (drooping) wings,

A front double elevator (a canard) and rear double
rudder. It used a 12 horsepower (9 kilowatts) gasoline
engine powering two pusher propellers. Employing
"wing warping", it was relatively unstable and very
difficult to fly.

The Wright brothers flew it four times in a location now
part of the town of Kill Devil Hills, about 4 miles (6
kilometers) south of Kitty Hawk, North Carolina. The
airplane flew 852 ft (260 m) on its fourth and final
flight, but was damaged on landing, and wrecked
minutes later when powerful gusts blew it over.

The aircraft never flew again but was shipped home
and subsequently restored by Orville. The aircraft was
initially displayed in a place of honor at the London
Science Museum until 1948 when the resolution of an
acrimonious priority dispute finally allowed it to be
displayed in the Smithsonian.

It is now exhibited in the National Air and Space Museum in Washington, D.C.

Design and construction
The Flyer was based on the Wrights' experience testing gliders at Kitty Hawk between 1900 and
1902. Their last glider, the 1902 Glider, led directly to the design of the Wright Flyer.

The Wrights built the aircraft in 1903 using spruce for straight members of the airframe (such as wing
spars) and ash wood for curved components (wing ribs). The wings were designed with a 1-in-
20 camber. The fabric for the wing was 100% cotton muslin called "Pride of the West", a type used
for women's underwear. It had a warp of 107 threads per inch, a weft of 102, and a total thread count
of 209. Since they could not find a suitable automobile engine for the task, they commissioned their
employee Charlie Taylor to build a new design from scratch, a lightweight 12-horsepower (9-
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kilowatt) gasoline engine, weighing 180 pounds (82 kg), with a 1-US-gallon (3.8 L; 0.83 imp gal) fuel
tank. A sprocket chain drive, borrowing from bicycle technology, powered the twin propellers, which
were also made by hand. In order to avoid the risk of torque effects from affecting the aircraft
handling, one drive chain was crossed over so that the propellers rotated in opposite
directions. According to Taylor:
"They figured on four cylinders and estimated the bore and stroke at four inches. It took me six weeks
to make that engine. The completed engine weighed 180 pounds and developed 12 horsepower at
1025 revolutions per minute...The body of the first engine was of cast aluminum, and was bored out
on the lathe for independent cylinders. The pistons were cast iron, and these were turned down and
grooved for piston rings. The rings were cast iron, too. A one-gallon fuel tank was suspended from
a wing strut, and the gasoline fed by gravity down a tube to the engine. The fuel valve was an ordinary
gaslight petcock. There was no carburetor as we know it today. The fuel was fed into a shallow
chamber in the manifold. No spark plug. The spark was made by opening and closing of two contact
points inside the combustion chamber. Dry batteries were used for starting the engine and then we
switched onto a magneto bought from the Dayton Electric Company. There was no battery on the
plane. Several lengths of speaking tube...were used in the radiator. We blocked-tested the motor
before crating it for shipment to Kitty Hawk."
The 8.5 foot (2.6 m) long propellers were based on airfoil number 9 from their wind tunnel data,
which provided the best "gliding angle" for different angles of attack. The propellers were connected
to the engine by chains from the Indianapolis Chain Company, with a sprocket gear reduction of 23-
to-8. Wilbur had calculated that slower turning blades generated greater thrust, and two of them were
better than a single blade turning faster. Made from three laminations of spruce, the tips were
covered with duck canvas, and the entire propeller painted with aluminum paint.
On November 5, 1903, the brothers tested their engine on the Wright Flyer at Kitty Hawk, but before
they could tune the engine, the propeller hubs came loose. The drive shafts were sent back to
Dayton for repair, and returned on 20 November. A hairline crack was discovered in one of the
propeller shafts. Orville returned to Dayton on 30 November to make new spring steel shafts. On
December 12, the brothers installed the new shafts on the Wright Flyer and tested it on their 60-foot
(18 m) launching rail system that included a wheeled launching dolly. According to Orville:
"We had designed our propellers to give 90 pounds (41 kg) thrust at a speed of 330 rev. per
minute (about 950 of engine), which we had figured would be the required amount for the machine
weighing 630 pounds (290 kg)."
In practice tests, they were able to achieve a propeller rpm of 351, with a thrust of 132 pounds
(60 kg), more than enough for their 700-pound (320 kg) flyer.
The Wright Flyer was a canard biplane configuration, with a wingspan of 40 feet 4 inches (12.29 m),
a camber of 1-20, a wing area of 510 square feet (47 m2), and a length of 21 feet 1 inch (6.43 m).
The right wing was 4 inches (10 cm) longer because the engine was 30 to 40 pounds (14 to 18 kg)
heavier than Orville or Wilbur. Unoccupied, the machine weighed 605 pounds (274 kg). As with the
gliders, the pilot flew lying on his stomach on the lower wing with his head toward the front of the
craft in an effort to reduce drag. The pilot was left of center while the engine was right of center. He
steered by moving a hip cradle in the direction he wished to fly. The cradle pulled wires to warp the
wings, and simultaneously turn the rudder, for coordinated flight. The pilot operated the elevator
lever with his left hand, while holding a strut with his right.
The Wright Flyer's "runway" was a 60-foot (18 m) track of 2x4s, which the brothers nicknamed the
"Junction Railroad". The Wright Flyer skids rested on a launching dolly, consisting of a 6-foot (1.8 m)
plank, with a wheeled wooden section. The two tandem ball bearing wheels were made from bicycle
hubs. A restraining wire held the plane back, while the engine was running and the propellers turning,
until the pilot was ready to be released.
The Wright Flyer had three instruments on board. A Veeder engine revolution recorder measured
the number of propeller turns. A stopwatch recorded the flight time, and a Richard hand anemometer,
attached to the front center strut, recorded the distance covered in meters.

Check this out: https://youtube.com/watch?v=5p87vdvO2fo&si=T3q14ql0Im5Zh-Ot
Left click or type into your browser.

Wikipedia
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Indoor Isn’t for Everyone 83 - Nick Peppiatt

The Trinity Indoor Flying meeting, held on 16th November

Unlike the Bromley meeting, described last month, this Trinity one was well attended, as these
meetings held in Newbury on a Saturday morning usually are. The feature this month was a low
key duration competition for rubber powered models of air racers, run by Dave King.

The top four air racers from left: - Steve Haines with a Comper Swift, Mick Langford with a Floyd Bean Special,
winner Mike Stuart with a Keith Rider R-5 and Andy Blackburn with a Miles Sparrowhawk

Miles Sparrowhawk Keith Rider R-5 ‘Elmendorf Special’

Floyd Bean X-2 Special Comper Swift
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There was no static scoring, the results being based on the best two flight times. Eight had
entered, six flew and the top four were as follows: -

Flyer Model Two flight total (s) Position

Mike Stuart Rider R-5 80 1

Andy Blackburn Miles Sparrowhawk 62 2

Steve Haines Comper Swift 52 3

Mick Langford Floyd Bean Special 42 4

Mike Stuart’s 16” wingspan 1936 Rider R-5 was built from the Volare short kit, based on Tom
Nallen’s design. This one was finished as the ‘Elmendorf Special’ in Mike’s usual impeccable
style. It is worth noting that Volare has a website with a mass of information for builders of
small flying models: -

Volare Products - Free Flight Model Aviation.

The Miles Sparrowhawk was built from the Walt Mooney Peanut plans published in the March
1976 edition of AeroModeller by Andy Blackburn. One potentially great flight ended with it
circling too close to a wall, and crashing with the wing and fuselage separating on arrival. It was
successfully repaired to fly again.
Steve Haines’ Gipsy powered Comper Swift is the Veron design, now kitted by the Vintage
Model Company. This is finished as the Australian registered VH-ACG, which was previously G-
ABWH.
The Floyd Bean Special of 1939 is a Peanut sized model built by Mick Langford. I think it is
based on Dave Livesey’s plan available on Outerzone.

Other models seen at this Trinity meeting
Earlier in the year I had dug out a Steve Midson Mossie. This kit had been given to me by Steve
for helping him out at a Model Engineering Exhibition in Olympia, which tells you how long ago
it was! This model, with sheet foam flying surfaces, sparked the interest of Richard Preston,
he of the Serene, first published in Model Flyer in December 2005. I had supplied him with
some rough drawings, based on my model and the remnants of the kit. At this meeting, he was
successfully flying his replica, which was constructed from Depron and fitted with an Ikara
‘fighter’ propeller. The wing curvature was obtained by repeatedly scoring the under-surface
with the back of a knife blade in a span-wise direction.

A pair of Steve Midson’s 9in wingspan Mossies - from the original kit (left) and Richard Preston’s replica (right).

The remaining photos show examples of other rubber- powered models flown, and give an
indication of the wide variety of subjects that are brought along to this popular meeting.
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Peter Smart’s Frog Junior Series Pup. Rob Smith’s Lockspeiser LDA-01,
Plans available from the House of Frog website. built from foam sheet.

Richard Preston’s Phantom Flash ll Chameleon.
This 16in span design by Dennis Norman uses the Comet Phantom Flash flying surfaces

with a built up fuselage. Plans available on Outerzone.

Lee Bates had made the journey from Bromley by public transport
and brought along several models, including this fine Pfalz D.lll made from an underlay foam.

Nick Peppiatt
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Engine Analysis: Marown 1.5cc Snipe R/C - Aeromodeller Jan. 1966
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Aeromodeller Jan. 1966
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The ‘Nomad’ - Peter Carter

Reference the model NOMAD featured on Rogers " Plans of the Month" page in last month’s
Newsletter.
A few years ago three of these appeared together at Middle Wallop and were seen flying , one
was owned by David Baker , My own, pictured here, and Ano’.
It is quite a large model, 78inch w/s , stab span 35inch span , aerofoil section Goettingen239.
Mine is powered by PAW 29 diesel.

Peter Carter
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Secretary’s Notes for January 2025 - Ray Elliott

Well, that’s the end of my first year as Secretary.  Apologies if my focus in these notes has
been on outdoor free flight duration but this is my main area of interest and it’s clearly less
difficult to write about what you know than that of which you have limited knowledge.

Looking forward to 2025 the BMFA contest calendar has now been published, with a
restructured format for all BMFA competitions with virtually all individual classes being
subsumed into a number of combined classes. This is viewed as a means of making contests
more competitive given the reduced number of flyers we now have. However, the publication
of the calendar has caused concern amongst the free flight community. Chris Redrup of the
Crookham club has taken the lead in co-ordinating these concerns and has written an open
letter to all UK free flight competitors asking for their comments. Please see note from Chris
above.

With regards to SAM1066 we are currently planning to run two contests alongside the Croydon
club (as in previous years) with dates of mid-June and early October. The format of these
contests has yet to be decided.

Finally, may I wish you all a happy new year, with calm weather and good flying.

Plans for the Month - Roger Newman

Power: Linett – why not!
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Glider: Southern Belle -design from the 1943 USA Air Trails annual

Southern Belle
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Rubber: Aeronca Chief – a 54” Jumbo Scale rubber design.
Remember the Jumbo Scale comps at MW. They produced some lovely models, albeit not too
many of them.

Aeronka Chief
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Roger Newman

Events and Notices
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Just £10 by PayPal or cheque
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Provisional Events Calendar 2025
With competitions for Vintage and/or Classic models

All competitions are provisional. Check websites before attending

February 22nd Saturday Coupe De Brum, Luffenham
or February 23rd Sunday

March 9th Sunday BMFA 1st Area
March 23rd Sunday BMFA 2nd Area

April 6th Sunday BMFA 3rd Area
April 18th Friday Northern Gala, Luffenham
or April 19th Saturday

May 4th Sunday BMFA 4th Area
May 24th Saturday London Gala, Salisbury Plain
or May 25th Sunday

June 1st Sunday BMFA 5th Area

July 6th Sunday BMFA 6th Area
July 26th Saturday East Anglian Gala, Sculthorpe
& July 27th Sunday East Anglian Gala, Sculthorpe

August 9th Saturday Southern Gala, Salisbury Plain
or August 10th Sunday
August 23rd Saturday FF Nationals, Sculthorpe
August 24th Sunday FF Nationals, Sculthorpe
August 25th Monday FF Nationals, Sculthorpe

September 7th Sunday BMFA 7th Area
September 13th Saturday Stonehenge, Sculthorpe
& September 14th Sunday & Equinox cups

October 12th Sunday BMFA 8th Area
October 25th Saturday Midland Gala, Luffenham
or October 26th Sunday

Please check before travelling to any of these events.
Access to MOD property can be withdrawn at very short notice!

For up-to-date details of SAM 1066 events at Salisbury Plain check the Website
www.SAM1066.org

For up-to-date details of all BMFA Free Flight events check the websites
www.freeflightuk.org or www.BMFA.org

For up-to-date details of SAM 35 events refer to SAM SPEAKS or check website
www.SAM35.org
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Useful Websites
SAM 1066 - www.sam1066.org
Mike Woodhouse - www.freeflightsupplies.co.uk
BMFA - www.bmfa.org
SAM 35 - www.sam35.org
National Free Flight Society (USA) - www.freeflight.org
Ray Alban - www.vintagemodelairplane.com
Belair Kits - www.belairkits.com
Wessex Aeromodellers - www.wessexaml.co.uk
US SAM website - www.antiquemodeler.org
Peterborough MFC - www.peterboroughmfc.org
Outerzone -free plans - www.outerzone.co.uk
Vintage Radio Control - www.norcim.org
Model Flying New Zealand - www.modelflyingnz.org
Raynes Park MAC - www.raynesparkmac.c1.biz
Sweden, Patrik Gertsson - www.modellvänner.se
Magazine downloads - www.rclibrary.co.uk
South Bristol MAC - www.southbristolmac.co.uk
Vintage Model Co. www.vintagemodelcompany.com
John Andrews www.johnandrewsaeromodeller.webs.com

control/left click to go to sites

Are You Getting Yours? - Membership Secretary
As most of you know, we send out an email each month letting you know
about the posting of the latest edition of the New Clarion on the website.
Invariably, a few emails get bounced back, so if you’re suddenly not hearing
from us, could it be you’ve changed your email address and not told us?
To get back on track, email membership@sam1066.org to let us know your
new cyber address (snailmail address too, if that’s changed as well).

P.S.
I always need articles/letters/anecdotes to keep the New Clarion going, please pen at least
one piece. I can handle any media down to hand written if that’s where you’re at. Pictures can
be jpeg or photo’s or scans of photos. I just want your input. Members really are interested in
your experiences even though you may think them insignificant.

If I fail to use any of your submissions it will be due to an oversight,
please feel free to advise and/or chastise

Your editor
John Andrews


